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	Meeting:
	Cabinet

	Date:
	8 November 2007

	Subject:


	Development of Leisure & Cultural Service Facilities

	Key Decision: 
	Yes

	Responsible Officer:


	Andrew Trehern, Corporate Director, Community and Environment Services

Javed Khan, Director Community & Cultural Services



	Portfolio Holder:


	Councillor Chris Mote, External Affairs and Property

Councillor David Ashton, Finance and Portfolio Co-ordination

Councillor Anjana Patel, Community and Cultural Services
Councillor Eric Silver, Adult Services

	Exempt:


	Part II Appendices  4, 5, 6 & 7 only

These appendices to the report are exempt from publication under paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) as it contains information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (including the authority holding that information)



	Enclosures:


	App 1: Master Plan Byron site – Illustration only

App 2: Red line drawing –  Gayton Road

App 3: Red line drawing –  Byron Park

Appendices 4 - 7: Financial Spreadsheets (Part II)
Note:  Architects commissioned through the Kier Partnership will give a Powerpoint presentation to Cabinet, illustrating design concepts for the Byron Park Leisure Centre.  Copies of the slides will be provided to members as handouts. (For illustrative purposes only)




Section 1 – Summary and Recommendations

	This report sets out the proposed strategy for achieving an extensive development of Harrow’s Leisure and Cultural Services whilst realising a significant and positive revenue budget impact.

Recommendations–Community and Cultural Services Portfolio

1. Agree that the development of “Byron Leisure Park” should be based on Option 4 (Section 2.5.1); ie. to provide a new principal  Leisure Centre; the development of a new “Byron Hall” facility, at another location, in partnership and subsequent to a commercial review; a new skateboard park; the re-location of “The Bridge” within the Byron site; associated Public Realm improvements; together with the disposal of land for residential development.  The new leisure centre to open by 01 February 2010.

2. Approve the relocation of Gayton Library to Garden House.

3. Give approval for a procurement exercise to be conducted to enter into a long-term strategic partnership for the provision of sports, leisure and related services, e.g. at Byron Park, Hatch End and potential other locations in the borough.

4. Approve the start of feasibility studies and consultation work for the development of the Hatch End site, together with other community, leisure and cultural services in the area, as referenced in the report. 

5. Note that, in any time lag, which will be kept to a minimum, between the closure of the existing facility and the development of a replacement “Byron Hall”, the Council will identify and facilitate access to interim alternative venues for community use and ensure information about such facilities is widely disseminated.

6. Note that there will be extensive consultation with stakeholders, regarding the development of the detail of the proposals put forward in this report.

Recommendations – Property Portfolio

7. Approve release of land for disposal at Gayton Road and Byron Park (Land as identified on red line plans at Appendices 2, and 3).
8. Approve disposal of land at Gayton Road and Byron Park at best consideration for the Council (Land as identified on red line plans at Appendices 2 and 3).
9. Delegate authority to the Corporate Director, Community and Environment Services, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Property, to make minor amendments to the red line plans. 

10. Delegate authority to the Corporate Director, Community and Environment Services, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Property, to dispose of land as agreed by Cabinet at best consideration, to deal with any representations in relation obtaining necessary consents and to agree the terms of any leases.

11. Agree the sale of land to Fairview Homes Ltd, as previously agreed by Cabinet on 14 December 2006.

12. Approve the Council entering into a lease of Garden House for the accommodation of the Gayton Library. 

13. Agree not to proceed with the Cabinet decision to develop a combined library/arts centre at Gayton Road taken on 14 December 2006, minuted as item 152.

14. Approve the use of the Kier Partnership for the development of Council facilities on the Byron Park site.

Reason:  (For recommendations and summary of benefits)

The above decisions enable the Council to improve its Leisure and Cultural facilities by maximising Council property assets. The proposed developments will be facilitated by making effective use of the Kier partnership. 

Harrow has recently received poor performance ratings on adult participation in sports, and poor resident satisfaction with leisure facilities, which these recommendations aim to address:- 

Byron Park

· A brand new Leisure Centre which will open on 1st February 2010.

· The new centre will provide a full range of health, fitness and sports facilities.  The centre will continue to support local clubs and will be operated under a new partnership arrangements.

· Byron Park will benefit from investment to become a centre for the local community, and this will be re-enforced through the design and layout of the housing and leisure developments

· Services provided from The Bridge will be re-located to a brand new facility within the site, without service interruption.

· The skateboard park will be completely renewed In a prominent accessible location.

· Public Realm improvements will ensure that the substantial investment in this development site is supported by appropriate traffic management arrangements, improved street lighting, the introduction of CCTV, a new car park, all of which would be consolidated  through striking urban design.

Byron Hall

· An extensive review will determine the business case for a new “Byron Hall”.

· The new facility will be developed in partnership with other organisations.

· The new facility will meet the 21st Century needs and expectations of our customers and in particular the various community groups that currently use the Byron Hall.  Appropriate location of the facility will be one of the critical factors to ensuring its success.

Hatch End – The feasibility study will consider the provision of:-

· A brand new leisure centre that will provide a 25m 6 lane swimming pool, health and fitness gym and a sports hall.

· Much needed refurbishment of the facilities at the Bannister Sports Centre. 

· Integration of the new leisure centre, Bannister and local playing fields, to offer an integrated package of sports, leisure and fitness activities.

· A brand new library.

· The opportunity to co-locate Police and PCT services will be embraced as part of the options appraisal for this area.

· The opportunity to develop the community schools programme.

· Enhancements to the Elliott Hall and Arts facilities.

· A sensitive housing development.

Town Centre

· The residential development at Gayton Road will have a significant impact on the regeneration of the Town Centre through new investment and increased resident spending power.

Town Centre Library

· The re-location of the Gayton Road Library to Garden House, as a temporary location, pending the development of a brand new central library, which will also act as the local Town Centre lending library, as part of the Council’s plans for the development of the Town Centre and Central Harrow.

Olympics

· The new developments will revitalise the Council’s sports and leisure provision, and inspire our community to become healthier and fitter, as all of London aspires to legacy activity beyond the 2012 Olympics.

· The new development will also inspire young athletes to become involved in sports at all levels, on their journey toward competitive games.

Housing

· This programme will result in the development of approximately 650 new homes of which over 200 would be affordable.

Sustainability 

· All new developments will address the climate change agenda in that they will be much more energy efficient, with significantly reduced carbon emissions.

· Development of the facilities, which  remain in Council ownership, will be taken forward with a view to ensuring that the “whole life cost in use” is as efficient as it can possibly be.

Corporate Objectives

This programme contributes in a most proactive way to the new vision and corporate priorities.

· Opportunities to improve the well-being of adults and children is clearly at the forefront of this investment.

· Improving community safety and encouraging communities to “get on well together” will also be directly impacted.

Council Finances

· This programme will make a significant and positive contribution to the Council’s revenue budget, as well as providing superb brand new facilities for all residents.




Section 2 – Report

2.1  Corporate Priorities

The enhancement of the Council’s Leisure and Cultural facilities proposed in the comprehensive and wide-ranging proposals covered in this report, will help the Council to fulfil its vision to:

· 
Promote vibrant cultural and leisure opportunities

· 
Increase our level of customer satisfaction

· 
Expand participation for Harrow’s young people 

The proposals, if agreed, will address the Council’s aims to:

· 
Satisfy our customers (V1)

· 
Transform our living and working environment (V6)

· 
Promote vibrant cultural and leisure opportunities (V7)

· 
Deliver value for money (V11)

They will also help the Council to achieve to its corporate priority to:

· 
Increase opportunities for participation in sports and culture for which signing a contract to build a new Sports & Leisure Centre to replace the existing Byron Centre is a Flagship Action.

2.2  Background

Introduction

The Council has pursued two initiatives in the last couple of years to deliver corporate priorities to enhance leisure, sports and cultural facilities across the borough:

 - provision of a replacement library & a new arts centre at Gayton Road and

 - new indoor sports facilities at Byron and Hatch End.

These projects are entirely dependent on the Council disposing of land and investing the receipt in new facilities. Feasibility studies have been carried out on both sites through the Kier partnership and subjected to independent cost appraisal. This report explains the rationale for and findings of the studies, and offers options for taking the programme  forward.
2.3  Gayton Road Site

The ambition for a combined/library arts facility in the centre of Harrow was originally developed in a more favourable financial context and exploratory studies were undertaken in late 2004/early 2005.  Drivers for the project were the need to replace Gayton library due to the poor state of its building structure, and evidence of potential demand for performing arts and exhibition space in the town centre.  

On 14 December 2006, Cabinet authorised officers to enter into negotiations with Fairview Homes Ltd, on an outline proposal to deliver a new combined library, performing arts and exhibition centre on the Gayton Road site, which would replace the existing library as part of a wider development of the whole site for housing and a new town centre car park, consistent with the Council’s Town Centre Development Strategy.   

In July 2007, the completion of more detailed feasibility and costing work, indicated that the programme was not affordable in the light of the Council’s constrained budget position.  However, officers identified an opportunity to relocate the Gayton library on an interim basis to Garden House, a five storey building located conveniently in the heart of Harrow town centre almost directly opposite large department stores. This would not only provide more modern facilities for the library but would also enable the Council to maximise the development of the Gayton Road site, whilst providing a substantial addition to the town centre housing stock which will contribute towards town centre regeneration.

The rationale for the partnership with Fairview Homes Ltd has been reviewed with the assistance of specialist valuers, and officers strongly believe that this arrangement will result in the best possible financial and development outcomes and best consideration.

2.3.1  Options Considered

The only proposal available for officers to put forward in relation to the Gayton road site comprises the following three elements:

i. 
The Gayton library to be relocated at Garden House. This would be expected to take place at the beginning of April 2008 with minimal disruption to the service.  All existing library services will be available.  Disability access issues in connection with entrance and lift will be addressed; the present library has no lift access to its mezzanine level.  The limited free parking at Gayton Library will not be available on the new site; but there are disabled access spaces nearby on the highway and in public car parks.  It is intended that a brand new lending and reference library should be included in the longer term strategy for the town centre. 

ii. 
Negotiations with Fairview to be put in hand for the sale and redevelopment of the whole Gayton Road site, including the current library and car park.  The development of the Gayton road site will incorporate housing and a new town centre car park.  Consideration will also be given to establishing a commercial partnership, for the management and operation of the new car park.

iii. The Fairview proposal has the potential to deliver considerable benefits, helping to regenerate Harrow Town Centre by providing much needed new residential properties. The current parking capacity on the site will be retained and the Council will continue to derive an important income stream. The new development can be in place within two to three years. 

An off-market transaction with Fairview will enable a comprehensive development of land in Gayton Road, in accordance with the UDP, and subject to Planning Permission, which maximises land value and, in the view a specialist advisor, clearly demonstrates best consideration to the Council. Independent development of the car park and library sites would not achieve the same housing density and, significantly, is unlikely to provide for the re-provision of public car parking.
2.4  Background - Leisure & Cultural Services

Green spaces, sport and recreation all underpin people’s quality of life. Improving the accessibility and quality of the provision is a priority for Harrow in order to improve resident satisfaction and take up of activity, thereby improving health and well being, supporting crime prevention measures, providing diversionary activities for young people and helping a diverse community to integrate.

Harrow has a lack of flexible, contemporary facilities for sports, recreation, physical activity and leisure that can respond to the changing needs of the community and can adapt to support new cultural populations. The existing facilities are aging and expensive to operate with increasing capital investment to maintain only an ‘as is’ condition. However, they are popular with users who have increased substantially in the last three years to a total of over 1 million visits across the Byron, Bannister and Hatch End sites.

A strategic approach to the provision of indoor and outdoor sport/recreation facilities and open space is increasingly being recognised as an essential way forward in ensuring that facilities meet the needs and aspirations of the people who use and live near them.

Harrow residents have been surveyed in recent years about sports and leisure provision by a variety of consultants including Strategic Leisure Ltd. and Sport England, with results specifying the areas of Harrow most in need of investment. Along with a replacement of the primary central leisure facility at Byron Park and improvements to the Hatch End Pool and Bannister track, additional provision for dry and wet sports & leisure is required in South Harrow to better serve the needs of the local population. Harrow’s poor and limited swimming facilities have regularly been highlighted in community/school feedback.

Residents have also shown a keen interest in developing indoor/outdoor activities and want access to a range of opportunities for different interests and ages, and special programmes for targeted groups (BME, women, disabled and youth) activities. This has led officers to consider the development of Byron Park with family-friendly activity zones along with the replacement of the current Leisure Centre. 

2.5  Byron Park & Leisure Centre - Current Position

Harrow Leisure Centre is now 40 years old and it has been known since an independent condition survey carried out in 2005 that its facilities do not meet modern standards of design, energy efficiency or customer expectations and that some areas are nearing the end of their useful economic life.  The Centre has its back to the park so does not encourage a ‘joined-up’ experience of sports and leisure. The Centre is operated by Leisure Connection Ltd under a contract with the Council, which is due to expire in 2011. Consideration of the contractual arrangements for future leisure facilities is addressed in Section 2.7 of this report.

The Byron Park site as a whole has considerable development potential if this is carried out in a sensitive manner. In particular, the release of land adjoining the Leisure Centre provides the opportunity to accommodate a new leisure facility and, at the same time, release a significant area for housing development, which will attract a substantial capital receipt.  

In the light of the above opportunities, officers commissioned the Kier Partnership to develop and cost outline proposals for enhanced facilities on the Byron Park site which would also take account of the following three other facilities on the site:

i. Byron Hall


Byron Hall was originally built as an indoor bowls rink.  It was converted for multi-purpose use many years ago and has never adequately fulfilled this role.  The current facility is used for a range of community events which could not easily be replicated within a single location in the borough.  There is undoubtedly demand for a facility with a large floor space which can be used effectively to meet a range of needs and which offers a good customer experience.


The Byron Hall facility is in need of extensive refurbishment and modernisation.  However, it is the view of officers that refurbishment of the current building will not produce a facility which meets 21st century standards. Additionally, it is not regarded as desirable to locate a large events venue on what will be a housing estate.  The development of a new facility elsewhere in the borough would enable the Council to overcome these issues and to free up more land for housing.

ii. The Bridge


The Bridge is a day service for adults aged 18-65 with significant mental health care needs which provides a range of therapeutic and general support activities.  It is managed by the Central and North West London Mental Health Trust under a Section 75 Agreement with the Council. The current position of The Bridge is completely separate from the leisure and sports facilities on the site.  In line with the council’s efforts to build safer and stronger communities for all its residents, the possible relocation of the centre within the site to a position closer to the new leisure centre would promote better integration and social inclusion of a group which can experience exclusion.  The proposed new position, if agreed, will only entail a move of 135 metres.  There will be seamless transition and no interruption in service.  The reason for relocating this relatively new structure is to secure a significant financial benefit and to maximise the development potential of the whole site. The new centre will be of at least an equivalent standard to the current facility.


It is acknowledged that the development of the new facility will be taken forward in consultation with operators, service users and staff of the centre.

iii. Skateboard Park


The skateboard park is a facility for children and young people and is currently located at the edge of the recreation ground.  However, due to its age, aesthetic, graffiti and relatively poor condition and position in the park, it is not as accessible and popular as might be expected.  It requires investment and relocation within the park to maximise its access potential for children and young people while having proximity to other family friendly activities. If agreed, the reprovision of skateboard facilities within the park will be taken forward in consultation with customers and there will be a seamless transition with no loss. 

2.5.1  Byron Park Options 

The development of Byron Park site is now a flagship action for the Council.  This development has the potential to dramatically enhance both the leisure and sports provision offered to Harrow residents as well as the whole Byron Park site through its imaginative design and better synergy with the other Byron leisure facilities.  However, delivery of the Leisure and Cultural Services programme, is dependant on maximising the use of land on the whole site. 

As indicated in the previous section, feasibility work has been undertaken in terms of the facility mix of the new leisure centre, its location on the site and the layout of the rest of the site including other relevant facilities. (These are all subject the Council obtaining the necessary planning permission and other consents).   This has allowed refinement of the options to four main choices which are summarised below and detailed in the Finance Models as shown in the Part II appendices.

	Option 1:  -  (Part II Financial Appendix 4)

Leisure Centre on site of current skateboard park + new skateboard park, The Bridge relocated on the site

There is no Byron Hall replacement in this option

Includes disposal of land for residential development

This Option is not recommended.



	Option 2:  (Part II Financial Appendix 5)
Leisure Centre on site of current skateboard park + new skateboard park, The Bridge relocated on the site

Includes New Byron Hall in existing position

Includes disposal of land for residential development

This Option is not recommended.



	Option 3: (Part II Financial Appendix 6)
Leisure Centre on site of current skateboard park + new skateboard park, The Bridge relocated on the site

Includes Refurbished Byron Hall in existing position

Includes disposal of land for residential development

This Option is not recommended.



	Option 4: Illustrated in Master Plan – Byron Site (Part II Financial Appendix 7)
Leisure Centre on site of current skateboard park + new skateboard park, The Bridge relocated on the site

Includes disposal of land for residential development

The financial model for this option provides for the development of a “Byron Hall” facility, either in partnership with a developer or as part of another Council programme.  A commercial review and market research will be undertaken to determine the long term need and commercial viability for this type of facility, prior to any development being progressed.

It is possible that there will be a time lag, which will be kept to a minimum, between the closure of the existing leisure centre and Byron Hall, and the opening of the new “Byron Hall”.  If this is the case, it is intended that a comprehensive listing of all large event facilities available in the borough, or in close proximity to it, will be compiled, and made widely available to Community Groups.

This Option is recommended.




Financial provision for the items listed below has been included in the financial models and costs in respect of these items will be incurred for each option: -

· Car parking

· Access and service roads

· Public Realm infrastructure improvements including traffic management signage, lighting, CCTV, park facilities, etc.

· Programme management costs, project management and professional fees

2.6  Hatch End Site

The Harrow Arts Centre, the Hatch End Swimming Pool and Hatch End Library are located on the Hatch End site.  Some facilities are in poor condition. Hatch End pool, in particular, is an old building that has reached the end of its useful life and is in need of significant capital investment to address DDA requirements and offer an acceptable quality of service. In spite of these shortcomings, the Hatch End site has heavy use for community arts activities, recreation, leisure and learning.  There are opportunities to consider rationalising the site with a potential swimming pool and library relocation, on-site or in conjunction with other local services.  Further feasibility work is required and, in this context, discussions have been initiated with local schools.

2.6.1  Options 

Further consideration is needed on the basis of consultation and feasibility work before options can be identified. Members are asked to approve commencement of this work.

2.7  Strategic Partner for Leisure & Cultural Services

Officers are keen to secure the best possible partnership for the future and, for this reason, will want to negotiate early release from the contract with Leisure Connection in 2010.  Officers have already initiated a soft marketing review held with a range of external providers from the leisure market on 8 October 2007.  The potential partners attended the meeting and expressed great interest.  Further work is needed to determine the most appropriate way forward for securing partnership in the delivery and management of leisure services, this will include a formal procurement process. The procurement of the strategic partner will test a number of financing options, including the use of an ”equity partnership”, to recover some of the Council’s investment, where a business case for this approach is proven.

2.8  Project Resources

Budget Resources necessary to deliver this programme are contained within the financial appendices. 

2.9
  Project Costs

This programme will be funded through the disposal of some of the Council’s property assets.  

2.10  Principal Risks and Management Action

A full risk register will be developed as part of the project management arrangements and a preliminary list of areas to be considered includes: -

· Construction supply chain management during a construction boom.

· Project critical path management within a tight timescale.

· Planning consent and other approvals -Potential challenges.

· Appointment of a leisure services operator early enough to facilitate a successful launch and operation of the new leisure facilities

2.11
  Staffing and Workforce Considerations
The multi-storey layout of Garden House will require new patterns of working for existing Gayton Library staff, in order to provide assistance and supervision across several public floors without increasing staff numbers.  Staff consultation will take place.

2.12
  Equalities Impact

The provision of quality leisure facilities across the borough will improve access for all sections of the community and has the potential to strengthen community cohesion through good public space and interaction.  Consultation with children and young people has highlighted that current facilities are inadequate for their needs in terms of opening hours, pricing and access (Interim Strategy for Sport, Recreation and Open Space).   

Full accessibility and cultural sensitivity will be integral to the design and planning of the proposed developments in leisure and cultural facilities. 

Community participation at the current Harrow Leisure Centre is broad.  Current users such as the Harrow and Wealdstone Swimming Club have been praised for their innovative and highly successful approach to promoting social inclusion and community cohesion by using sport as a vehicle.  New improved facilities should boost participation even more. The provision of quality leisure and community facilities will also help address the current lack of provision for exclusive use by women, identified as a barrier to participation in sports and physical activity for many women. 

An initial Equalities Impact Assessment (EIA) for the overall project has been completed and will be reviewed in the light of consultation.

2.13  Consultation
Strategic Leisure Limited undertook the last public consultation on the borough’s sports and leisure provisions in 2005 as part of its supply and demand audit; although comprehensive it focused on generating a borough wide response to barriers to participation. These outcomes have been reviewed and a new consultation strategy has been developed specifically for this project, aimed at involving all stakeholders in the development of Byron Park.  The purpose of this consultation will be to help to determine how the new facilities as agreed in the finalised master plan can best meet user needs.

As soon as Cabinet approves the recommendations in this report, officers will initiate a comprehensive programme of engagement with all relevant stakeholders, including all sports and leisure stakeholders and engaging all affected sites and populations.  The purpose of this consultation work will be to ensure that stakeholders’ views are considered, that they are fully informed about potential new leisure and cultural facilities and to give them as much opportunity as possible to discuss what the facilities will offer and how they will work and feedback their views on all these projects.

2.14  Legal Comments

Legal Services are represented on the project team and will ensure relevant legal issues are fully considered at all stages of the development proposals.

The Council has the power to acquire and sell land under the Local Government act 1972.

A proper procurement exercise will need to be conducted in order to select the leisure provider.
2.15
  Community Safety

The new Byron Leisure Centre will contribute to improved safety for the users of the park as the centre will overlook the park and provide well-lit, open access to it.  The proposed enhancement of family recreation facilities in the centre of the park should also help to reduce the incidents of anti-social behaviour.  The greater opportunities for young people to participate in sport and leisure activities offered by the proposed development across the borough should also reduce the likelihood of them being drawn into anti-social behaviour and petty crime.  Additionally, the development of the new public spaces within the overall site will benefit from CCTV and the local Police Safer Neighbourhood Team will be key stakeholders.

2.16  Financial Implications

The estimated capital receipts, capital expenditure and net revenue impact of the proposals compared to the previous MTBS are shown in the Part II Appendices 4 to 7.  The estimates of expenditure are the result of detailed work in respect of Gayton and the Byron site.   They are higher level in relation to Hatch End and Bannister.  Development at Hatch End will be cash-limited to the Council’s contribution at the value shown in the appendices.

In all of the options, the level of capital receipts anticipated exceeds the estimated capital expenditure required.  It should be noted that the level of capital receipt anticipated in the two options incorporating Byron Hall is significantly lower.  This is partly because the land required for the hall cannot be sold, partly because of the need to provide more car parking and partly because of the negative impact that the hall has on the value of the rest of the site being sold.  This is a result of the additional car use and noise that would be associated with the hall.  While all the options show a net revenue saving in the longer term, Option 1 (Appendix 4) is highest and would therefore make the most contribution to the funding gap identified in the MTFS.  Options 2 and 3 (Appendices 5 and 6) would require revenue growth in 2010-2011.  

The opportunity to recover some of the capital invested by the Council through an “equity partnership” with the facilities operator will be considered where there is a significant positive business case for this approach.

All of the options shown include the assumption that the leisure facilities will be able to benefit from 80% charitable NNDR relief through the establishment of a Trust.  This has been used extensively elsewhere but there is the possibility that the concession could be withdrawn at some time in the future.  This is a risk that the Council will need to manage.

2.17  Performance Issues

The overall programme will contribute positively to C17 and C19 - Customer satisfaction + new LAA target.

2.17.1  Library Service

Gayton Library is the borough’s central lending library incorporating the central music library and is the library of highest use in the borough.

The total visits and loans in the past 2 years were:

2005/06: 358,000 visits and 463,000 loans

2006/07: 420,000 visits and 454,000 loans

In 2006/07 these contributed to 22% of public library visits and 22% of loans in Harrow.

The location, opening hours, levels of stock and use of Gayton Library are significant contributors to the Public Library Service Standards (PLSS 1-10) and to the high level of resident satisfaction, all of which contribute to the range of library indicators in the Cultural Services block.  The new location is not expected to have any negative effect on library performance indicators. The relocation of the library to Garden House will result in the loss of free car parking and a less convenient building layout.  However, these factors will be mitigated by Garden House’s excellent location in the heart of the town centre.  The overall impact of the move on the Cultural Services block indicators should therefore be positive and should not affect the existing CPA  indicators, which are all currently green status.

2.17.2  Sports and Leisure Services
Harrow Leisure Centre is currently the borough’s main sporting facility. And throughout the year it accommodates a large number of dedicated local sports clubs, community organisations, and is also used by the majority of borough schools alongside casual users. The total attendances recorded over the past 2 years (for just the Leisure Centre) were:

2005 / 2006 = 730,363

2006 / 2007 = 855,885

(This includes 167,000 visitors in 06/07 to functions across the Byron Hall and Masefield Suite) 

Sports and Leisure is a key component of the Councils Cultural Service block performance indicators within the CPA and other assessments, therefore critical to its overall scoring. The Key Performance Indicators (KPI’s) in this area are:

· BVPI 119a, resident satisfaction with sports and leisure facilities

- higher threshold of 60% for green 
- lower threshold of 49% for amber
- currently 45% and red and not moveable until 2009 GHS survey

· BVPI 119e, resident satisfaction with parks / open spaces
- higher threshold of 77% for green 
- lower threshold of 66% for amber
- currently 67% and amber and not moveable until 2009 GHS survey

· C18, percentage of population volunteering in sport and active recreation for at least one hour per week
- higher threshold of 6% for green 
- lower threshold of below 5% for amber
- currently 5% and amber and not moveable until 2008/9 Active People

· C17, percentage of adults participating in at least 30 minutes moderate intensity sport and active recreation on three or more days a week 
- higher threshold of 27% for green 
- lower threshold of below 24% for amber
- currently 20.6% and red and not moveable until 2008/9 Active People

· C19, percentage of population that are within 20 minutes travel time (urban areas – by walk; rural areas – by car) of a range of three different sports facility types, of which one has achieved a specified quality assured standard
- higher threshold of 50% for green 
- lower threshold of below 30% for amber
- currently estimated 30% and amber and pending survey results 
  update from Active People following a new Quest accreditation

The next GHS MORI Survey will be undertaken in 2009. This project will significantly improve all areas for sports and leisure and improve overall ratings for satisfaction with the council by that time. There are no negative impacts to performance expectations for culture block indicators. Additionally, a stakeholder programme will retain involvement of residents to ensure that their views are known throughout the design and build phasing.

At the time of the next survey residents will see a new facility in construction with the existing facility intact and still operational. Closure will only commence upon commissioning of the new facility and no lapse in provision will be experienced by residents.

In 2009, KPI’s are expected to be as follows:

BVPI 119a resident satisfaction with sports and leisure facilities – amber

BVPI 119e, resident satisfaction with parks / open spaces – amber toward green

C18, percentage of population volunteering – green

C17, percentage of adults participating in sports/leisure – amber 

C19, percentage of population that are within 20 minutes – green
This new facility development will be supplemented with service programme development in sports, leisure, parks and open space and will be a key factor towards increased participation and satisfaction levels, making a significant contribution to the Council’s future CPA rating. This development brings about a substantial improvement of the existing leisure provision for our local communities; Successful delivery will mean tangible long term improvement to the boroughs leisure, health, and learning amenities for the people of Harrow and surrounding areas.

2.17.3  Housing

Subject to obtaining Planning Permission residential development of land at both Gayton Road and Byron Park will result in a significant contribution to the Borough’s housing stock which will have a positive effect on our London Plan housing target of 400 units per year as well as the new indicators:

NI 154 net additional homes provided

NI 155 number of affordable homes provided

NI 156 number of household in temporary accommodation
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